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FHRC Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
June 21, 2024
14 West Main Street
Herington, KS
and via Zoom


[bookmark: _Hlk164677610]Present from Board: Trish Giordano, Geary County Commission, Board President; Dee McKee, Pottawatomie County Commission, Board Vice President; Jim MacGregor, Wabaunsee County Commission, Board Treasurer; Sharon Haun, Council Grove City Council, Board Secretary; Terry Cook, Eskridge Mayor; Cheryl Grice, Kansas State University (ex officio); Karen McCulloh, Manhattan City Commission; Susan McKenzie, White City, City Clerk; Bruce Meininger, Westmoreland City Commission; Matthew Miller, Chase County Commission; Kelly Paskow, Fort Riley (ex-officio); Matt Stiles, Hillsboro, City Administrator; Lou Thurston, City of Hillsboro, Mayor; Ken Smith, Alma City Commission.

Absent from Board Voting: David Fox, Morris County Commission; Ryan Armbrust, Alta Vista Mayor; Richard Foster, Ogden City Council; Alex Miller, Onaga City Council; Teri Naylor, Harveyville City Commission; Richard Pinaire, Junction City Commission; Jimmy Thatcher, Clay Center Mayor; Richard Weixelman, Wamego City Council.

Absent from Board – Non-voting: Ben Van Becelaere, Fort Riley (ex-officio); Bill Flanery, Chapman City Commission; Tim Himelick, Milford, City Clerk; Julie Murphy, Wakefield, City Clerk; Debi Urbanek, Herington City Commission; Perry Wiggins, Governor’s Military Affairs Council (ex-officio).

[bookmark: _Hlk112938912]Guests Present: Michelle Campbell, Westmoreland; Jessica Goodale, Dickinson County Economic Development; Shanna Goodman, Pottawatomie County Economic Development Corporation; Stephanie Imthurn, Wabaunsee County EDD; Bruce McMillan, Manhattan; Thatcher Moddie, City Manager, Herington; Rhonda Rice, Visit Herington; Angela Schnee, Ogden Zoning.
 
Present from Staff: Holly Boice, Grant Specialist; Mike Couch, Executive Director; Janna Williams, Regional Planner.

1. Welcome / Roll Call / Establish Quorum                                                 Trish Giordano, President
Trish Giordano called the meeting to order at 9:04.
Roll call showed a quorum did exist.
Thatcher Moddie, City Manager of Herington, welcomed the board to the city and provided a community update. Rhonda Rice, Treasurer of Visit Herington, spoke about the community.

2. Approval of May Meeting Minutes					Trish Giordano, President James Ken Smith moved to approve the May minutes, and Terry Cook seconded the motion. The board approved the May Meeting Minutes.

3. Review and Approval of Financial Reports 				Jim MacGregor, Treasurer
Jim MacGregor presented the financials. Terry Cook moved to approve the financials, and Ken Smith seconded the motion. The board voted to approve the financials.

4. New Business
a. Opening Comments
Mike Couch thanked Herington for hosting the board meeting and provided opening comments.

b. CAT in Wamego Update
Shanna Goodman, Executive Director of PCEDC, provided an update on Caterpillar in Wamego. CAT announced June 6 they will close in Wamego in 2025. It was a shock since there had been prior conversations about expansion, and there was no advanced notice. Regional partners have been in conversation about the situation. They are concerned about the community and are working to minimize the negative impact. There have been conversations with manufacturers interested in moving into the space after CAT is gone. Goodman said they are moving fast to get companies in there and helping transitioners. She said they will update the community as more details become available.

c. The Value of Creating a Strategic Plan
Matt Stiles, City Manager of Hillsboro, presented details about the city’s strategic plan process, including housing and childcare solutions the city has planned for and implemented to address the shortages. The city’s first three tiered goals listed in the strategic plan are childcare, housing, and workforce. As methods to help meet the needs, the city finished a housing assessment and approved alternate housing zoning for shipping container homes being put in and rented out. The city also renovated a church into a childcare facility which will open in 2025.

d. Executive Director Report
Mike Couch reported that KARDO (Kansas Association of Regional Development Organizations) is continuing to grow and is working to stay connected with the Kansas Department of Commerce. He also stated that FHRC is available as a regional support for housing analysis and for communities using the Housing Assessment Tool to complete assessments. He stated that FHRC is looking to start up the meetings between regional economic development directors on a quarterly basis to support thinking and planning regionally. FHRC was asked and will be reviewing Clay Center’s MIH application. Mike Couch presented maps on the potential location of the AITTP trails.


5. Old Business

b. EPA Brownfield and OLDCC Grant Updates
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Brownfield Grants
Current grant 2022-2024: Janna Williams presented that the Eskridge Downtown Corridor planning was kicked off. Design workshops took place yesterday. Recommendations will come out of the feedback received. EPA pre-award work will start 90 days early. There will be an area plan in Herington.
Other Grants
Currently reaching out to see what communities are interested in holding KDOC Entrepreneur Convening regional RE101 classes. The KDOC Micro Grant is complete. The final performance report is due in July.

c. CDBG and EDA Disaster Grant Updates
Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Update
Holly Boice reported that Alta Vista signed a contract with the engineering firm to do the design work for the CDBG park project, and the designing is underway.
The new LMI data is available and located on the HUD website.
EDA Disaster Supplemental Update
Holly Boice reported Kansas State University/Kansas Forest Service project grant application was re-submitted after edits were made to take out the programmatic portion of the request. The construction budget was about $4.5 million. FHRC should hear about award status in the next few months.
Energy Efficiency and Conservation Block Grant
Holly Boice reported Herington and Wabaunsee County applications were submitted and accepted. Herington request was for street lighting replacement at a budget of $10,842. Wabaunsee County request was for the fairgrounds rodeo and was for $9,535. She said she is currently working on applications for ballfields in McFarland and Eskridge.

6. Community Updates

Alma – Ken Smith
Unbound Gravel Bike Ride went very well. On the last week of this month will be the Rock Ridge Bike Ride.

Chase County – Matthew Miller
River Suite Dinner & Music on the Bridge in Cottonwood Falls on June 7 went well. The county is hiring a part time grant writer to write smaller grants and to coordinate with other organizations like FHRC. The county is putting together a housing committee.

Council Grove – Sharon Haun
The city is preparing for weekend activities including a pow wow dance and celebration for the Sacred Red Rock’s arrival to its home on Kaw Nation land on Saturday.

Eskridge – Terry Cook
The park board decided to hire a grant writer out of Lawrence instead of having FHRC write and administer a park CDBG. It cost $8,950, so Terry Cook stated he was against it. The Brownfield program has done a lot of good in the city. The recent bike rides and 4x4 events have gone well. There were at least 200 vehicles involved. One vehicle flipped during the event. The city is working with FHRC to submit a EECBG application to replace lighting at the ballfield. 

Fort Riley – Kelley Paskow
The fort is celebrating the 107th birthday of the first infantry division. Soldiers went to France for D-Day celebrations recently. The fort is getting ready for commander changes. There are new procedures to visit the fort where people can fill out a form online and, once approved, can use their Real ID to enter a gate.

Geary County – Trish Giordano
The county’s first cattle drive will be July 13 with longhorns from TX. Freedom Fest will be July 3-7. There will be bands playing 80s rock there.

Herington – Moddie Thatcher
The county fair is August 11-13. The city is eager for what can be done through the Brownfield program.

Manhattan – Karen McCulloh
The city is still looking for a city manager. The park director recently presented plans for parks in the city. The city is required to accept the law board budget with a $1.4 million increase. There is concern that Scorpio might not come in to the area. Manhattan is not doing much for July 4 because the surrounding areas in the region have large events, including Junction City and Wamego.

Pottawatomie County – Dee McKee
The county has experience disasters due to tornados and storms, but it is always a challenge to have those declared because the cities are smaller. The county has 200+ bridges that need maintained. There have been conversations about a power plant. Dee McKee said she appreciates learning how other communities are dealing with common issues such as housing and childcare. Cities and counties should work together to make sure the Ad Valorum tax goes back to the cities and counties, as well as the gambling money.

Wabaunsee County – Jim MacGregor
The Unbound Gravel Ride was very successful, though one rider was injured.

Westmoreland – Bruce Meininger
Bruce Meininger said the community foundation is still receiving funds to assist with rebuilding after the tornado. The amount fundraised is about $160,000. Two pickleball courts and basketball court recently went in to the city. There are also new duplex buildings. The city is helping to extend sewer to four lots owned by a seller. Michelle Campbell said there is a pancake feed to assist those impacted by the storm. She stated she appreciates the informational presentations at FHRC board meetings recently.


7. Adjourn	 	                                                             		Trish Giordano, President
The meeting was adjourned at 10:59. The next meeting will take place on July 19 in Manhattan.
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